

**ISSUE BRIEF** 

No. 6069 | MARCH 22, 2021 CENTER FOR NATIONAL DEFENSE

# The Biden Administration Should Move Quickly to Help Canada Become a Stronger Ally

Joseph Varner and Thomas W. Spoehr

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

The U.S. and Canada share an important relationship, ideology, and many of the same security and foreign policy challenges.

The Biden Administration has an opportunity to influence Canada on long-standing mutual security concerns and should do so in the early days of its tenure.

The U.S. should encourage Canada to increase defense spending, promote cooperation on North Warning, and ban Huawei from its 5G networks, among other items. he government of Canadian Prime Minister Justin Trudeau had an uneasy relationship with the Administration of U.S. President Donald Trump, with the two often operating from differing ideological planes. That has changed with the election of President Joseph Biden, as his progressive Administration and Mr. Trudeau's have similar leftof-center views on a variety of issues, perhaps most significantly on climate change. There even are early signs that President Biden is already having an impact on Canadian thinking.<sup>1</sup>

The five most important things that President Biden can do on critical mutual national security matters are to:

• **Encourage** Canada to maintain and increase defense spending,

#### This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib6069

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

- Quickly choose a replacement for its CF-18 fighter,
- Move more quickly on the Canadian Surface Combatant program,
- Promote cooperation on North Warning, and
- Ban Huawei from its 5G networks.

#### **Defense Spending**

First and foremost, the Biden Administration needs to urge Canada not to cut defense spending in the middle and aftermath of the Covid-19 epidemic. Canadian defense spending, according to the main estimates for 2019–2020, was set at 21.9 billion Canadian dollars (CAD\$29 billion).<sup>2</sup> Even though Canada has marginally increased defense spending for the sixth consecutive year, it has a long way to go to reach the NATO goal of 2 percent of GDP.<sup>3</sup> Canada currently spends about 1.3 percent of GDP on defense and ranks sixth in NATO in overall defense spending. The truth is that Canada could spend much more on defense than it is currently spending.<sup>4</sup>

Canada's defense policy as set out by the Trudeau government is projected to spend CAD\$32 billion on its military by 2027.<sup>5</sup> Typically, one in five federal dollars spent has been on national defense, but this is almost always viewed as discretionary by Canadian governments of all political stripes. Both President Barack Obama and President Donald Trump pushed Canada to spend more on defense and national security. In fact, when challenged on the topic of defense spending by President Trump, Prime Minister Trudeau misspoke and told the President that Canada was now spending 1.4 percent of GDP on defense, not 1.3, most likely to avoid raising hackles in Washington.<sup>6</sup>

President Biden should take a similar approach, perhaps even with more urgency, because the fate of Canada's long-delayed fighter fleet and surface combatant replacement programs will be in great jeopardy if there is a sudden cut in Canadian defense spending.

Sadly (and like the U.S. government), the Trudeau government has spent money like the proverbial drunken sailor during the pandemic, jeopardizing the Canadian economic recovery. Falling revenues and huge deficits could leave future Canadian governments in a deep fiscal hole.

According to the Conference Board of Canada, the Canadian deficit for 2021 is projected to be CAD\$385 billion and provincial deficits are estimated to be another CAD\$92 billion, bringing the deficit to 22 percent of

GDP.<sup>7</sup> Canada's combined federal and provincial deficits could balloon to 95 percent of GDP by the end of the pandemic unless both levels of government react.<sup>8</sup> To reverse these trends, some are already advising drastic cuts in defense spending, which would cause the replacement of obsolescent equipment to be curtailed. This must be avoided at all costs if Canada is to remain a viable player in NATO and reliable partner in continental defense and the Indo-Pacific region.

At a minimum, the Biden Administration must avoid another strike on the Canadian economy like the Keystone Pipeline decision, which was like a gut punch to the Canadian energy market. The G-7 summit venue represents another place where a message on debt-to-GDP ratios could be raised in way that causes the Trudeau government and others to take notice.

#### Modernization of Canada's Jet Fighters

The key to Canada's ability to project power and defend North America and meet its NATO commitment is the replacement of its aging, almost 40-year-old CF-18 fighter fleet. The previous government of Prime Minister Stephen Harper committed to the purchase of the F-35 and then backtracked because of the costs involved. The Trudeau government came to power saying that it would buy a different fighter plane and put the savings into the rebuilding of the navy surface fleet. Canada has been a partner in the F-35 program from its start, with many Canadian companies being integral to the supply chain and with the accompanying direct industrial benefits.<sup>9</sup> The Future Fighter Capability Project has a budget of CAD\$19 billion for the acquisition of 88 aircraft.

Before the decision was placed on hold, Canada had already purchased runway support systems geared to the F-35 and had started to train pilots to fly the aircraft. The F-35, with its stealth signature and modern sensor package, is key to an effective expeditionary capability and cooperative engagement. It is also the Canadian Armed Forces' preferred aircraft. Nearly as important is the fact that all of Canada's Northern Arctic neighboring allies will soon be flying the F-35, with all of them sharing the game-changing date fusion capabilities of that system.

In an effort to buy time, the Canadian government agreed to buy used F-18s from Australia that were only slightly younger than Canada's to cover what the Trudeau government called a "fighter gap" (a gap that in fact does not exist).<sup>10</sup> The F-35's principal competitors are Sweden's Gripen E and the U.S.'s F-18 Super Hornet.<sup>11</sup> The ambiguity in Washington's approach

of trying simultaneously to promote both the F-35 and the F-18 Super Hornet, along with the United Kingdom's being forced to promote sales of both the Eurofighter (before its withdrawal) and the F-35, has enabled the Trudeau government to avoid having to backtrack on an election promise and buy the F-35.

The Biden Administration needs to be crystal clear on its preference that Canada purchase the F-35, both to safeguard its industrial interests in the program's supply chain and to ensure the sovereignty of Canada's Arctic. This is the sort of message that needs to come from the highest level: the President, the Secretary of State, or the Secretary of Defense. When they call, people in Ottawa take notice.

#### A New Surface Combatant

The third opportunity is represented by Canada's surface combat fleet of 12 40-year-old multi-purpose *Halifax*-class frigates that desperately need timely replacement to meet the country's maritime commitments. The Canadian Surface Combatant replacement program, designed to produce 15 frigates, has suffered a series of delays and has doubled in cost from CAD\$30 billion to CAD\$60 billion.<sup>12</sup> The Trudeau government continues to drag its feet on cutting steel, and it seems that the shipbuilding program is being treated more as an employment project than as a key military requirement vital to Canada's security and the safeguarding of Canadian maritime interests.

Canadians who tend to bristle at what they see as American intrusions into the Northwest Passage need to be reminded that either Canada can guard the approaches to North America or someone else will do it for them and in Canadian waters. Given events in Europe, the Persian Gulf, and the South China Sea, the Trudeau government needs to be reminded by its allies that when called upon for assistance, Canadian warships need to turn up and in sustainable numbers. The Biden Administration, perhaps through its ambassador to Canada, could convey this message to Ottawa in a positive manner by thanking Canadians for recent freedom of navigation operations in the South China Sea and then reinforcing the need for comprehensive naval modernization.

## **Missile Defense and Warning**

The Biden Administration has an opportunity to invite Canada to participate in missile defense and to modernize the aging NORAD North Warning system of 47 short-range and long-range radar stations. The United States picks up 60 percent of the North Warning system's costs, and Canada picks up approximately 40 percent. The estimated program cost to modernize the stations is CAD\$11 billion.

The past several years have been a wake-up call that a rogue power like North Korea can strike North America with intercontinental ballistic missiles, and those missile tracks bring the warheads down over Canadian airspace.<sup>13</sup> The United States has never had a better opportunity to get Canada to stop dragging its feet and proceed with practical moves to modernize our joint North Warning systems and bring Canada into the tent on missile defense.<sup>14</sup> This opportunity did not exist under President Trump, but it exists now with President Biden and a similarly inclined Canadian government under Trudeau. Although discussions have occurred on missile defense with past Administrations, the costs or terms of a proposed framework remain obscure.

The sweetener for Canada could be that the old air base at Goose Bay, Labrador, may be the perfect site for an Atlantic early warning site or even an interceptor base. Given the growing threat from Iran, such a site would be in both countries' strategic interests and in the Canadian government's economic interest in Newfoundland and Labrador, where federal governments have attempted to find a useful alternative to the largely decommissioned base.<sup>15</sup> Renewed joint operation of Goose Bay could be the inducement that Prime Minister Trudeau and his cabinet need to expand our NORAD partnership into the missile defense realm.

## Keeping Huawei out of Canada's 5G Networks

The Biden Administration must strongly caution Canada, as the Trump Administration did, that China's Huawei should be kept out of Canada's 5G telecommunications networks because of serious espionage concerns.<sup>16</sup> Because Canada is the lone holdout in making a decision as to whether or not to ban the Chinese company, it risks being the weak link in the "Five Eyes" intelligence community that includes Australia, New Zealand, the United Kingdom, and the United States. Everyone else, including New Zealand, has banned Huawei, and Britain made the decision during the Covid-19 pandemic.<sup>17</sup>

In Canada, the Huawei decision is further complicated by the facts that the Trudeau government has been very pro-Beijing, even when it ran counter to Canada's national interest, and that China is currently holding two Canadian citizens, Michael Spavor and Michael Kovrig, hostage on trumped-up espionage charges based on the Canadian arrest and expected extradition of Huawei executive Meng Wanzhou to the United States on violations of international sanctions.<sup>18</sup> The Trump Administration showed little interest in helping Canada secure the release of the "two Michaels," but the Biden Administration has made it clear that it stands with Canada on their fate and has demanded their release.<sup>19</sup>

The Biden Administration needs to strengthen Canada's resolve on banning Huawei in the future 5G network while working with Canada and other nations to push for the two Michaels' release and persuade the Trudeau government to take a stronger line in dealing with Beijing.

## What the Administration Should Do

The Biden Administration should:

- **Urge** Canada not to cut defense spending and, further, to produce a plan to achieve the NATO defense spending goal of 2 percent of GDP.
- **Encourage** Canada to decide on the replacement for its CF-18 jet fighter and promote the F-35 as the most capable platform for that purpose that also provides interoperability with the U.S. and NATO forces.
- **Emphasize** the need for Canada to modernize its Navy by promptly replacing the *Halifax*-class frigate.
- **Advance** proposals for Canada to participate in the U.S. missile defense system and to modernize the aging land-based missile warning network.
- Press China to release the two Michaels and end hostage diplomacy.
- **Encourage** Canada to prohibit Huawei from participating in its 5G infrastructure.

#### Conclusion

The Biden Administration has an opportunity and a common ideological kinship to influence Canada's Trudeau government on long-standing mutual security concerns. It should take advantage of that opportunity before inevitable challenges cause U.S.–Canada relations to bog down over other issues and the United States is forced to concentrate on other areas of concern.

**Joseph Varner** is the author of *Canada's Asia–Pacific Security Dilemma*, a past Director of Policy for Canada's Ministers of National Defence and Justice, and an adjunct scholar at West Point's Modern War Institute. **Thomas W. Spoehr** is Director of the Center for National Defense, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation.

# Endnotes

- Campbell Clark, "Trudeau Talks a Little Tougher About China Now that Biden's Got His Back," The Globe and Mail, March 4, 2021, https://www. theglobeandmail.com/politics/article-trudeau-talks-a-little-tougher-about-china-now-that-bidens-got-his/ (accessed March 18, 2021). Subscription required.
- 2. Government of Canada, Department of National Defence, "Defence Budget: Context," modified March 11, 2021, https://www.canada.ca/en/departmentnational-defence/corporate/reports-publications/transition-materials/defence-101/2020/03/defence-101/defence-budget.html (accessed March 18, 2021).
- Lorne Cook, "US NATO Allies Still Short on Defense Spending Targets," *Military Times*, October 22, 2020, https://www.militarytimes.com/ news/pentagon-congress/2020/10/22/us-nato-allies-still-short-on-defense-spending-targets/#:-:text=Two%20of%20the%20Trump%20 administration's,all%20allies%20around%20the%20globe (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 4. David Pugliese, "Analysis: NATO's Defence Budget Formula Is Flawed—and Canada Isn't Going to Meet Its Target," *Ottawa Citizen*, December 3, 2019, https://ottawacitizen.com/news/national/defence-watch/analysis-natos-defence-budget-formula-is-flawed-and-canada-isnt-going-to-meet-itstarget (accessed March 18, 2021).
- Government of Canada, Department of National Defence, *Strong, Secure, Engaged: Canada's Defence Policy*, 2017, https://www.canada.ca/content/ dam/dnd-mdn/documents/reports/2018/strong-secure-engaged/canada-defence-policy-report.pdf (accessed March 18, 2021), and David J. Bercuson, "Here's What Canada Is Actually Spending—and Should Be Spending—on Defence," *Financial Post*, December 6, 2019, and January 9, 2021, https:// financialpost.com/opinion/heres-what-canada-is-actually-spending-and-should-be-spending-on-defence (accessed March 18, 2021).
- David Moscrop, "Opinion: In Pressuring Trudeau, Trump Again Reminds Canada to Rethink Its Defense Policy," *The Washington Post*, December 3, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2019/12/03/pressuring-trudeau-trump-again-reminds-canada-rethink-its-defense-policy/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- Jesse Snyder, "Plunging Revenues and Sky-High Deficits Could Turn Catastrophic for Canadian Governments, Report Warns," *National Post*, February 18, 2021, https://nationalpost.com/news/plunging-revenues-and-sky-high-deficits-could-turn-catastrophic-for-canadian-governments-report-warns (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 8. Ibid.
- 9. Kathleen Harris, "Liberals 'Living in a Dream World' on F-35 Cancellation, Stephen Harper Says," CBC/Radio-Canada, last updated September 21, 2015, https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/canada-election-2015-f35-trudeau-harper-monday-1.3237046 (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 10. Joe Varner, "Saving Ottawa from Itself on Fighter Replacement," Macdonald–Laurier Institute, *Inside Policy*, January 19, 2017, https://www. macdonaldlaurier.ca/saving-the-liberals-from-themselves-on-the-fighter-aircraft-replacement-joe-varner-for-inside-policy/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 11. Chris Thatcher, "How Selecting the Lockheed Martin F-35 Could Impact Canada's Economy," *Skies*, August 12, 2020, https://skiesmag.com/news/f-35-impact-canadas-economy/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 12. Government of Canada, Royal Canadian Navy, "Canadian Surface Combatants," modified February 18, 2021, http://www.navy-marine.forces.gc.ca/ en/fleet-units/csc-home.page (accessed March 18, 2021), and Dan Middlemiss, "CSC-NSS Delays, Cost Overruns and the Elephant in the Room," *Canadian Naval Review*, March 3, 2021, https://www.navalreview.ca/2021/03/csc-nss-delays-cost-overruns-and-the-elephant-in-the-room/?utm\_ source=rss&utm\_medium=rss&utm\_campaign=csc-nss-delays-cost-overruns-and-the-elephant-in-the-room (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 13. BBC News, "North Korea's Missile and Nuclear Programme," January 18, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-41174689 (accessed March 18, 20-21), and Tristan Hopper, "Why Canada Would Be Directly in the Way of a North Korean Nuclear War," *National Post*, August 3, 2017, and October 26, 2017, https://nationalpost.com/news/canada/why-canada-would-be-directly-in-the-way-of-a-north-korean-nuclear-war (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 14. James Fergusson, "Missed Opportunities: Why Canada's North Warning System Needs an Overhaul," Macdonald–Laurier Institute Commentary, January 2020, https://macdonaldlaurier.ca/files/pdf/20191219\_NORAD\_Fergusson\_COMMENTARY\_FWeb.pdf (accessed March 18, 2021); Andrea Charron, "Beyond the North Warning System," War on the Rocks, September 7, 2020, https://warontherocks.com/2020/09/beyond-the-north-warning-system/ (accessed March 18, 2021); and Jim Bell, "Defence Expert Slams Ottawa for Ignoring North Warning System Upgrade," Nunatsiaq News, January 20, 2020, https:// nunatsiaq.com/stories/article/defence-expert-slams-ottawa-for-ignoring-north-warning-system-upgrade/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 15. CBC News, "Harper Pressed for Progress at Goose Bay, Report Says," last updated November 26, 2012, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/ newfoundland-labrador/harper-pressed-for-progress-at-goose-bay-report-says-1.1271288 (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 16. Robert Fife, Alexandra Posadzki, Paul Waldie, and Adrian Morrow, "Canada Is Now the Only Five Eyes Member to Not Ban or Restrict Use of Huawei 5G Equipment," *The Globe and Mail*, July 14, 2020, https://www.theglobeandmail.com/politics/article-canada-now-only-member-of-five-eyes-alliance-to-have-not-banned-huawei/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 17. Naveen Goud, "New Zealand Bans Huawei 5G Equipment Due to Espionage Fears," *Cybersecurity Insiders*, https://www.cybersecurity-insiders.com/ new-zealand-bans-huawei-5g-equipment-due-to-espionage-fears/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 18. Shannon Proudfoot, "A Promise to Michael," *Maclean's*, January 13, 2021, https://www.macleans.ca/news/michael-kovrig-canada-china/ (accessed March 18, 2021).
- 19. Hannah Jackson, "Human Beings Are Not Bartering Chips': Biden Calls for China to Release 2 Michaels," Global News, updated February 23, 2021, https://globalnews.ca/news/7658174/biden-trudeau-1st-bilateral-meeting/ (accessed March 18, 2021).